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For God so loved the world that he gave his only 
Son, so that everyone who believes in him may not 

perish but may have eternal life.
Indeed, God did not send the Son into the world 

to condemn the world but in order that the world 
might be saved through him.

John 3:16-17
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It is perhaps the most famous verse in Scripture. So famous, the reference even pops up on 
signs at football games, John 3:16. This paraphrase summarizes it. “God loved the world so 
much—he sent his son to save it”. It’s John 3:17, however, that may cause deeper reflection. 
It reads: 

Indeed, God did not send the Son into the world to condemn the world 
but in order that the world might be saved through him.

Jesus was sent to be a bridge between God and God’s people. The rest of the Gospels will take 
that bridge metaphor one step further. Jesus calls his followers to be the bridge that connects 
people to him. As people of faith, we too are called to be a bridge whether we be individuals 
or groups. In our increasingly more secular culture we are the bridge that will lead people into 
a deeper connection with Christ. We sustain the ministries that reach new people with the 
Gospel message, and because of those actions grow people in their faith.

Our legacies give us a way to serve as a bridge beyond our lifetimes. Through our planned gifts, 
we ensure the ministries that we love can serve as a bridge for future generations. This 
Annual Summary is filled with stories made possible by bridge-builders -- people who used 
their legacies to continue spreading the Good News. Bridge-builders like:

•	 Queen Anne Baptist Church, whose project Pursuing Racial Reconciliation through Stories 
of Mattering and Marginality will educate and encourage young adults to pursue racial 
reconciliation, made possible through the legacy of Gordon and Virginia Palmer.

•	 United Baptist Churches of Burundi, for developing Prevention of Trafficking Persons (TIP) 
and Care for Survivors, effort also funded through the Palmer’s legacy gift.

•	 American Baptist Churches of Pennsylvania & Delaware, for creating the Harvest Fund 
Endowment to provide resources for evangelism, church revitalization and discipleship 
ministries both locally and across the world.

Because you may feel called to be a bridge-builder, the American Baptist Foundation is ready to 
provide the assistance you may welcome in creating your own legacy goals. We can help you 
create a plan that builds a bridge between future generations to Jesus through the ministries 
you care about.  

Together in Christ,

Chris R.
Christine Roush, Chief Executive Officer

From the Executive Director 
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The Importance of Building Bridges
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SYFF Program Spotlight

Bridging the Generations
One of the bridges provided by the American Baptist Foundation (ABF) is offered through the program entitled 

Strengthening Your Financial Future (SYFF, see page 19). This resource can connect financial support from a ma-

turing generation to projects that will affect future generations.

A prime example of SYFF that occurred in 2022 was the creation of the 

Howard and Wahly Quan Family Endowment, which will benefit the First 

Chinese Baptist Church (FCBC) of San Francisco, California.

Howard and Wahly Quan grew up in San Francisco’s Chinatown 

and were married at the First Chinese Baptist Church in 1947. 

Their three daughters benefitted especially from the church’s 

extensive ministries, most notably, its music ministry. Of the 

children, one remains active in the church, Wendy, the youngest. 

She is a living witness to the church’s influence: 

“We lived about a half-hour away from the 
church by car and were regularly provided 

transportation by our wonderful high school 
choir leader. Our dedicated youth leaders also 

gave us rides and once led us on a mission 
tour down the California coast, from San 

Francisco to Pasadena, where we sang and 
stayed overnight in several churches. 

Undoubtedly, such experiences influenced me 
to continue in our music ministry. I am now a 
soloist and one of the directors of adult choirs.”
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The development of the endowment was encouraged through contact with the Rev. Rick Barlow, an ABF donor 

advisor from coast to coast. He observes: 

“Wendy is an FCBC servant leader, demonstrated by her being the current 
chair of the church’s gift planning committee. She continues to honor the 
Quan family through the endowment, which will fund projects affecting 
generations yet unborn. She believes, as do I, that the future is bright for 

those who prepare for it.” 

The Quan Family Endowment memorializes Wahly, who was active 

in church life until her recent death at 96 years of age, and Howard, 

who died unexpectedly at the age of 58. Because he excelled at 

home remodeling and custom wood cabinetry, the endowment 

fund that bears their names is dedicated to capital improvements. 

First Chinese Baptist Church’s building is more than 115 years 

old, and the endowment will help fund such projects as window 

replacement and energy improvement.

The Rev. Dr. Donald Ng, was the church’s senior pastor from 1998 to 2015. During his tenure a number of 

earthquake retrofit renovations were accomplished. Dr. Ng says:

 “One of the projects, which was left undone by the retrofit and which will 
be funded by the endowment is the replacement of the many windows 
dating back to 1908. They aren’t energy efficient and allow urban 
pollutants and noise into our Sunday school classrooms. But the 

most important reason to maintain the church home to its highest 
standards is so that it will continue to be a beacon of hope in Chinatown 

to neighbors and tourists alike.”
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Bridging 48,400 Square Miles with Ministry
The American Baptist Foundation (ABF) collaborates in outreach 

efforts with 30 regions nationwide. One of those is the 

American Baptist Churches of Pennsylvania and Delaware 

(ABCOPAD), which celebrated 50 years of ministry in 2022. 

The two-state region is comprised of 281 churches over its 

48,400 square miles, not including Philadelphia, which is 

served by the Philadelphia Baptist Association. ABCOPAD has 

been diligent in empowering its congregations.

That activity has included creating The Harvest Endowment with its theme of  “Planting Today for God’s 

Harvest Tomorrow.” Sue MacDonald, ABCOPAD’s Director of Development, and her committee, joined ABF 

Associate Executive Director, Linda Cassel, and Donor Advisor, Kris Lutton, in establishing the endowment 

and encouraging its support, which can be provided by individuals through:

•	 Bequests in a will

•	 Gifts of stock or marketable securities

•	 Gifts of life insurance

•	 Charitable gift annuities and other planned gifts

•	 Real estate

Such giving to the endowment provides funds for four different activities. It equips pastors who are used 

by God as encouragers and living examples of what it means to be committed followers of Jesus Christ. This 

equipping is accomplished through helping to enable leadership and development training, education and 

credentialing, pastoral and interim ministry placement, spiritual and financial health, and networking among 

these dedicated godly men and women.

Member Spotlight
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As a bridge to the future, The Harvest Endowment also funds discipling a new generation through youth 

leadership training, mentoring and networking, scholarships, and youth programming. For example, in 

September 2022 the Regional Ministry Associates for Student Ministry brought together youth groups 

from Pennsylvania and Delaware for ABCOPAD’s first large group gathering since the pandemic. Adult 

leaders along with junior and senior high youth met to encourage and support one another as well as 

deepen their faith in Jesus. 

The endowment additionally addresses the desire of 

congregations to grow and mature by supporting 

evangelism and discipleship training, pastoral searches, 

stewardship development, and conflict mediation. 

The Rev. Mark Mahserjian-Smith, the acting regional 

executive pastor says: 

“The vision of churches to reach people for the Kingdom of God is 
primarily why Christ created the church. The use of the endowment 
makes clear an important fact: provision follows vision. And to stimulate 
further that vision across the region, ABCOPAD has trained geographic 

pastoral servants to come alongside of local congregations.”

A fourth benefit of The Harvest Endowment is how it helps the region support mission not only within 

Pennsylvania and Delaware but also worldwide. These endeavors can include community development, 

training and education, vocational development, church planting, and disaster relief.

	

ABF continues teaming up with ABCOPAD leaders to promote giving to this powerful, wide-ranging endowment. 

The initial result is that the region has already received gifts that have doubled the first goal of $50,000—a reflection 

of its 50 years of bridging 48,400 square miles with ministry!



8

A Bridge of Hope
The results of poverty are often lack of food, poor health, and limited education and job opportunities. This is 

certainly true in the landlocked African nation of Burundi.

Although this country (smaller in size than the U.S. state of Maryland) 

has abundant natural resources, decades of civil war and other 

conflicts have impacted Burundi’s economic growth and employment 

opportunities for its citizens. Today, more than half of its labor force is 

relegated to subsistence farming. It is no wonder that many Burundians 

fall prey to those who traffic in people with promises of “an easy way to 

get rich.” According to the U.S. State Department’s Trafficking In Persons 

Report, 2022, Burundi’s challenging security environment, endemic 

poverty, and low education levels create an opportunity for traffickers

A Bridge of Hope

Mission Spotlight

to take advantage of Burundians in precarious or desperate situations. Both economic necessity and coercion 

push young women and men into situations of forced labor, including domestic service, construction and 

factory work, and sex trafficking.

The Union of Baptist Churches in Burundi (in French, UEBB) has designed a project that will provide a bridge of hope to 

persons affected by human trafficking. The project will focus on educating communities and include care for survivors.

2022 IM Palmer Grant Awardee



Queen Anne Baptist Church is a welcoming, diverse, and inclusive gathering of Christians committed to deepening 

relationships with God, others, and self through worship, fellowship, education, and community involvement.

The Rev. Dr. Victoria Carr-Ware, Senior Pastor, says: 

“We follow Jesus wholeheartedly as we seek to reflect the love, mercy, and 
hope of our faith to our neighborhood and beyond. In addition to weekly 
worship, we support a variety of local and global missions. For instance, in 

collaboration with various Seattle partners, we provide meals to youth who 
are homeless, school supplies, and clothing. We strive to be an antiracist 
church through education, representation, support for Black, indigenous, 

and people-of-color businesses, and worship and liturgy.”

The goal of this project is for participants to have quality time to reflect on individual beliefs, values, and behaviors 

that can lead to an awareness of the systems and structures which perpetuate racist assumptions, attitudes, and 

activities. Such a goal can help identify the practice of making space within congregations and organizations for 

diverse voices.

Dr. Carr-Ware summarizes the project’s visionary outcome by observing, 

“We understand it is not enough to say 
we’re antiracist. We must work to dismantle 
the sin of racism in our society, culture, and 

especially our church.”



Assets Under Management 

During our years of ministry, American Baptist Foundation (ABF) has managed charitable trusts, gift annuities, 
endowments, donor advised funds, investment accounts, and other planned giving assets. A long tenure of 
prudent administration and investment management continues to help us ensure that the needs of our donors, 
members, and other ABF partners in ministry and mission are met. Note the following financial highlights for 
2022 (pre-audit).

	 $156.4 million in total assets under management

	 $8.5 million in income distributions to our donors and income beneficiaries

	 $402,260 in final distributions to ministries

Life Income Agreements
Life income agreements allow donors to establish gifts that also produce income for themselves or designated 
individuals, usually for life. At the end of 2022, ABF managed agreements included:

	 Charitable Trusts – 82 trusts managed totaling $17.5 million
	 Charitable Gift Annuities (CGAs)– 320 CGAs managed with $8.1 million held in reserves

	 Other Agreements Managed for ABF Partners – 20 accounts totaling $685,497
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Financial Summary Year

	  $140.6 million                     $155.9 million                         $165.3  million                     $183.4  million                        $156.4 million

2022 Financial Summary
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Investments and Endowments
American Baptist Foundation’s investment and endowment platform consists of three active and professionally 
managed investment options. Total investment and endowment assets managed as of December 31, 2022 were 
$129.5 million, including an estimated $128.1 million specific to the investment and endowment platform. 

During 2022, new accounts were added to the investment and endowment platform. A total of $15.1million 
in new contributions were received for new and existing accounts. The 2022 Blended, Fixed and Stock portfolio 
returns were -17.65%,  -13.28% and -16.48%, respectively — finishing in line with their respective benchmarks of 
-15.36%, -13.01%, and -17.31%. 

Blended

Fixed

Stock

Other

2022 Y-T-D 2021 2020 2019 2018 2017 3 YR 5 YR 10 YR

Blended Portfolio -17.65% 9.98% 12.48% 19.21% -10.34% 16.66% 1.60% 2.74% 5.32%
Benchmark*** -15.36% 10.89% 12.11% 19.06% -8.09% 14.27% 2.55% 3.72% 5.99%

** Performance figures are net of ALL fees, including administrative fees.  Benchmarks do not include administrative fees. ABF 
utilizes Socially Responsible Investment (SRI) screens (no Alcohol, Firearms, or Tobacco). Benchmarks do not.	 	
*** Bench: S&P 500 (25.2%)/Russell 2500 (15%)/MSCI AC World (19.8%), Barclay’s Intermediate Government (40%).	
				  

** Performance figures are net of ALL fees, including administrative fees.  Benchmarks do not include administrative fees. ABF 
utilizes Socially Responsible Investment (SRI) screens (no Alcohol, Firearms, or Tobacco). Benchmarks do not.	 	
*** Barclay’s Intermediate Government (100%).	 			 

** Performance figures are net of ALL fees, including administrative fees.  Benchmarks do not include administrative fees. ABF 
utilizes Socially Responsible Investment (SRI) screens (no Alcohol, Firearms, or Tobacco). Benchmarks do not.	 	
*** Bench: S&P 500 (42%)/Russell 2500 (25%)/MSCI AC World (33%).				  

2022 Y-T-D 2021 2020 2019 2018 2017 3 YR 5 YR 10 YR
Fixed Portfolio -13.28% -2.46% 6.09% 6.17% 0.99% 2.56% -3.22% -0.50% 0.21%
Benchmark*** -13.01% -1.44% 6.51% 6.80% 1.65% 2.14% -2.65% 0.10% 0.81%

2022 Y-T-D 2021 2020 2019 2018 2017 3 YR 5 YR 10 YR
Stock Portfolio -16.48% 16.67% 15.25% 25.12% -13.12% 21.23% 5.15% 5.49% 8.33%
Benchmark*** -17.31% 19.12% 15.31% 26.71% -14.41% 23.20% 5.71% 5.88% 9.27%

$122.6M
$3.9M

$1.7M $1.2M

Investment Performances**

Investment Performances**

Investment Performances**



A Bridge for Racial Reconciliation
The tapestry of our nation has been woven by the actions of a multitude of ethnic groups. One example 

of that is reflected in the history of the Queen Anne Baptist Church of Seattle, Washington. Its roots can 

be traced to Swedish and German Baptists, but the congregation’s racial and ethnic makeup has changed 

over the years. It is shifting from being a predominantly Euro-American church to having members and 

leaders who are Asian, Black, Latinx, and of other backgrounds.

The American Baptist Foundation awarded a grant in 2022 from the Palmer Trust to this church for 

a project that will act as a bridge for racial reconciliation. The apex of the project will be a weekend 

retreat that is designed to educate and encourage young adults to pursue racial reconciliation in the 

congregation and beyond. 

Monthly drop-in gatherings will precede the retreat in 

order to build a sense of community across ethnic and 

racial differences, fostering the capacity to show up 

enthusiastically for the retreat. That event will use facilitated 

conversation as well as individual, small group, and large 

group exercises. It will also incorporate stories of mattering 

and marginality from Christians having a variety of ethnic 

and racial identities. The retreat format will naturally lend 

itself to reflect on these personal histories. 

Ministry Spotlight
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2022 ABHMS Palmer Grant Awardee

Additionally, through multi-cultural worship experiences, participants will be invited to identify how God is 

at work in their lives and to celebrate the factors from various cultures that lead to a greater understanding of 

who God is.



The UEBB, which began its mission in 1928, today is engaged in holistic ministry that includes evangelism, 

discipleship, theological education, community and economic development, the abolition of gender-based 

violence, and education. At present the UEBB has 230 active churches and 52,000 members and has officially 

partnered with American Baptist International Ministries (IM) since 2000. 

Together over the years, the Union of Baptist Churches in 

Burundi (UEBB) and International Ministries (IM) have supported 

Vacation Bible Schools, leadership development and educational 

scholarships, training and capacity building for women and men, 

economic and community development projects, evangelism, 

theological education, and discipleship programs.

In 2022, a grant from the Palmer Trust Fund was awarded through the American Baptist Foundation to support 

the UEBB’s implementation of this new anti-trafficking program. Local pastors will be trained regarding how to 

prevent trafficking and also identify and care for the survivors in their congregations. Local churches will be in-

volved in all aspects of the program, which reflects the Palmer grant theme, “Empowering Partners and Personnel 

to Spread the Good News of Jesus Christ in Word and Deed.”

Karen R. Smith, IM’s Area Director for Africa, explains: 

“The grant will fund workshops that will address the psychological and 
spiritual needs of those who are survivors of human trafficking. Participants 

will be introduced to financial literacy and vocational training such as 
nursing, secretarial work, baking, and handicrafts. 

Additionally, we celebrate that this funding will provide educational seminars 
that will address the prevention of trafficking throughout the country.”
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Donor Testimonial 

The Value of Our Stories is Invaluable, and the unmeasurable value 

comes as we share them. Sharing my story brings clarity to me—to 

better know myself and God’s impact on my life. And sharing my story 

can bring encouragement to other people—that God is faithful in all 

the places of their lives. Like most, my life story is a mix of hills, valleys, 

and plateaus.  My life experiences have led me to Scripture favorites, 

including Romans 8: 28 and Isaiah 41: 10.

One experience was an unforeseen blessing of an inheritance.   I wanted 

to be a good steward of this blessing like the wise servant in the parable 

of the talents.  I sought Christian guidance, and going forward, I trust God 

in every related decision.

Recently I invested in a Charitable Gift Annuity (CGA) with American Baptist Foundation. This provides 

me an income and an opportunity to include a charitable gift, which I designated to ABCOPAD’s Harvest 

Endowment.  This fund supports equipping pastors, student ministries, mission outreach, and growing 

God’s people in our congregations. I have been blessed by ABCOPAD excellence in Biennials, ABW, leadership, 

worship, teaching, and more. My Charitable Gift Annuity helps to ensure the next generation has the opportunity 

to receive ABCOPAD blessings. 

Brenda Daelhousen
First Baptist Church, Reading, PA 

March 30, 2023



The Virginia and Gordon Palmer Jr. Trust (VGPT) of  the American 

Baptist Foundation (ABF) seeks to support priority ministries in partner-

ship with our members: American Baptist Home Missions Societies (ABHMS), 

the Multi-Region Corporation (MRC), and International Ministries (IM).  The 

VGPT was created in 1999 as a permanent endowment to ABF.  The Trust 

is to be administered by ABF in accordance with established guidelines 

and principles. For 2022, ABF administered two grant cycles, with a 

toal of 38 ABHMS awardees and 16 IM awardees. They are;

New Life Christian Fellowship

Queen Anne Baptist Church

NextGen Church

Kaighn Avenue Baptist Church

First Baptist Church Moorestown

STAR Club, Inc

Kodiak Baptist Mission

First Baptist Church of Bethlehem

Way Club

Chin Association of Maryland

Wayne Park Baptist Church

Alliance of Asian American Baptist Churches

Camp Arrah Wanna, Inc.

Massachusetts Baptist Multicultural Ministries

American Baptist Women’s Ministries

Shiloh Baptist Church

Karen Baptist Churches in the USA

Cameron Community Ministries

ABC of New York State

Edna Martin Christian Center

Restoration Ministries of Greater Cleveland Inc

ABC of the Central Pacific Coast

Lake Street Church of Evanston

SOS Strengthening Our Students

Eloheh/Eagle’s Wings

Stelton Baptist Church

The Baptist Student Foundation at Purdue

Detroit Friendship House

Evergreen Association of American Baptist Churches

First Baptist Church of Lincoln

Pilgrim Rest Missionary Baptist Church

Iglesias Bautista de Jaguas

31st Street Baptist Church

Andover Newton Seminary at Yale Divinity School

American Baptist Churches of the Rocky Mountains

Corporacion Milagros del Amor

Heart Reach Neighborhood Ministries

ABC of the Central Region

American Baptist Home Mission Societies (ABHMS)

Free Baptist Church of Angola

Association pour la Mission integree Burundi, AMI

Integrated Ministries for Ethnic Minorities Foundation

International Myanmar Baptist Fellowship

Union of Indonesian Baptist Churches

Baptist Convention Sierra Leone 

ABC of Nebraska, ABC Mid-American, ABC Dakotas, 

& ABC Central Region

The ABM Hong Kong Swatow Baptist Church Community Service Association

IMCC Prevention, Intervention and Rehabilitation in Human Trafficking II

** Multiple projects awarded

Nanjing Union Theological Seminary in China

India Mission Coordination Committee

American Baptist Foreign Mission Legacy Trust

Fundacion SEPAZ

Union Baptist Churches of Burundi

Nicaragua Baptist Convention**

International Ministries (IM) 

2022 Palmer Grant Cycle



The John Mason Peck Society was established in 1996 as a way to acknowledge all those —past and 
present—who have worked with the Foundation to remember American Baptist ministry and mission 
in their charitable estate plans. 

John Mason Peck Members*

Anonymous Donors**
Dr. Z. Allen and Conda Delite Abbott
Ralph and Bobbye Adkins
Paul D. Aita
Helen S. Akers
Rev. Paul and Marge Albrecht
Edna E. Alexander
Eugene and Ellen Allen
Jean and Bob Allen
Margaret C. Alsen
Magda Amargós
W. Haydn and Ione Ambrose
David and Myrtle Anders
David and Donna Anderson
Eleanor P. Anderson
Charlie and Phyllis Angell
Rev. Victor G. Angulo
Fred A. Ansell
Mrs. Marie Appel
Susan Austin
Walter and Helen Babcock
Irene Baker
Doris E. Rice Barb
Ricky Barlow
Lydia Flora Barlow
James and Mary Helen Barnett
Doug and Betty Bates
Dr. Sam and Sharon Bates
Ruth G. Bates
Betty L. Beaman
Mr. and Mrs. Richard D. Beard
Ronald E. Beard
Rev. Larry B. and Rose Annette Bell
Mr. and Mrs. Orris Bemis
David and Karen Bennett
Rev. Gwen N. Bernstine
Roy and Nell Bingman
Joanne F. Bishop
Russell and Violet Bishop
John D. and Donna Beth Blythe
Lawrence M. Boatman
William T. and Sadie C. Bobb
Joe and Charlotte Boso
Dr. and Mrs. Robert Briggs
Janet and Lewis T. Briggs
Mabel M. Bristol
Mabel I. Brockhoff
Helen L. Brooks
Donald E. and Betty D. Brown
Jack F. and Mary L. Brown
Rev. Carrie Bell Brown
Rev. Mason L. Brown
Herbert N. and Trevethan Brownlee
John R and Lois J. Burbank
Opal L. Burtschi

Alan W. and Barbara H. Butler
A.B. and Dorothea Cain
Edith Calvin
Paul and Rosemary Cantner
Mrs. Mary Elizabeth Cardwell
Bruce and Carol Carr
Rev. Dr. Mark S. Caruana
Earl and Martha Caryl
Rev. Daniel D. and Gloria A. Castillo
Rev. Earl and Linda Cassel
Aaron and Joyce Castleman
Richard William Cech
Esther and Alan Chandler
Jan and Myron Chartier
Dr. Hanson and Joy Chen
Dr. Charles and Dr. Barbara Chicks
Phil and Lois Chiles
David and Margaret Christianson
Rev. Rodger and Karen Clark
Robert L. and Patricia Coats
Rev. and Mrs. Robert Coddington
Craig A. Collemer
Mr. and Mrs. William Connelly
Harold and Rachel Cooper
Dr. Margaret A. Cowden
Bob and Lois Crandall
William C. Cronk
Burt and Patti Crooks
James and Dolores Cross
Mr. and Mrs. Allen E. (Gene) Crum
Barbara and Everett Curry
Everett and Sylvia Curry
Brenda Daelhousen
Dr. Keith and Lois Dahlberg
George E. and Elizabeth A. Daniels
David and Pamela Daroff
Fred M. and Bobbi M. Daugherty
Sally H. Davis
Sanda Faye Davis
Charles V. and Mary E. Davison
LeRoy and Bette Day
Judith Dean
Stanley and Alice Jo DeFries
Dr. Charles and Judith DeRolf
William and Janet DeWitt
T. Bennett and Doris H. Dickerson
Brenton C. Dodge
Paul and Winifred Dodge
Susan Dohrmann
Winthrop and Thelma Dolan
Mrs. Barbara B. Donovan
Rev. and Mrs. James P. Dowse
Mr. and Mrs. John W. Duckett, Jr.
Elaine G. Dunbar

Norma Dyck
William and Kathryn Eastwood
Anna Eboch
John and Sherrie Eby
Wilma A. Eddy
Rev. Eleanor J. Edwards
Alvin E. Elliott
John and Phyllis Ellis
Evelyn E. Emerson
Leon and Martha Emmert
Carolyn and Lonnie Engram-Sullivan
Allen and Lavina Epp
Mrs. Mildred R. Evans
Dr. Robert and Dr. Loretta Fairchild
James P. and Martha E. Fairfield
Don and Inamay Fakhoury
Rolland and Mary Farnsworth
Rev. Randolph Farrar
Doris M. Fell
Mrs. Alma H. Fewster
John Finister
Esther L. Fisher
Laurena H. and Robert A. Fisher
Oliver W. and Rosemary A. Fix
Carole Flaton
Barbara S. Fleming
Stephen E. Fletcher and Gloria A. Shane
Esther Fletterer
Dr. Robert and Elsie A. Fly
Besse Fogle
David L. Forbes
Rev. Homer and Rev. Soozi Ford
Don and Evelyn Forster
Charlotte E. Fortran
A. Wilfred (Bill) and Norma Frazee
Gil and Elle Frey
Jacob J. Frey
Rev. Joan C. Friesen
Rodger L. and Daisyanna M. Fritz
Donald D. Gaines
Mrs. Bonnie Gardner
Mr. Harold L. Gardner
Lester and Pearl Garner
David L. and Linda K. George
Graeme C. George
Louis A. George
Ellen M. Gezork
Ken Giacoletto
Alice M. Giffin
Gwen Gilbo
Richard Gile
Casey Gnage
Brian and Joyce Gongaware
James and June Goodness

John Mason Peck Society

*Members as of 4/1/2022  
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John Mason Peck Society

Phyllis Goodyear
Robert and Isabella Gordon
Mrs. Sally Gordy
Geraldine Goss
Rev. Allen and Myra Goss Goss
Rev. Dr. and Mrs. Wilbert D. Gough
Harry and Frances Granger
Joe and Peg Greenlee
Bill Greenwood, Jr
Rev. Ivan and Rexanne Greuter
Bob and Cheri Grizzard
Jacqueline T. Grosse
Ed and Joan Guerard
Rev. Willie D. Hall
Ruth Hall
Susan Hall
Anne J. Hansen
Jim and Gwen Hardin
Delbert and Lois Hargrave
Hal and Lois Harmon
Harold and Mary Harris
Shirley C. Harrison
Harry and Juanita Townsley
Barbara Lee Hart
Gaylord and Phyllis Hasselblad
James and Lois Hauenstein
Dorothy M. Haupt
Ronald and Juanita Hays
Glenola M. Hayward
Robbin F. Hazlett
Dean and Erma Hegarty
Darrell and Betty Heidner
Rev. Tyrone and Kathy Henderson
Dr. Kenneth and Jean Hennix
Thad A. Henry
Walter Herndon
Dorothy J. Herrin
Grace E. Herstine
Marion H. Hickerson
Robert and Rebecca Hight
Samara K. Hoag
Lynn and Clara Hodges
Helen J. Hoffman
Nancy Holeman
Virginia R. Holmstrom
Robert and Helen Honeychurch
Rev. Dr. Perry J. Hopper
Rev. and Mrs. Wm. Horsman
Rev. Steven and Karen Wells Horsman
Mrs. Thomas E. Horton
Shirley J. Horton
Kay Hoyt
Mary Ellen Hudspeth
Robert D. and R. Kathleen Hughes
William M. and Marguerite A. Humanczuk
Harold and Geraldine Humbert
Wynnie S. Hunt
Larry Huntley
Clara Huse
Joseph and Dinah Huse
Dr. Richard E. Ice
Bert and Hermina Iddins

Linda R. Isham
John B. Jacobs
Vernon P. Jaeger
Leroy James
Rev. John L. and Luetricia A. Jefferson
Marjorie E. Johnson
Martha M. Jones
Neil and Ruth Jones
Rev. Royce L. Jones
Chester and Margaret Jump
Ada Kamara
Richard A. and Cheryl A. Kaye
Robert W. Keen
Jean T. Kellogg
Dr. and Mrs. James N. Kent
Natalie and Ronald Kerr
Alberta H. Key
Ken and Ina Killian
Marion and James W. Kirkpatrick
Kurt and Lois Klingbeil
Rev. John and Jean Knight
C. Stuart LaDow
Mrs. Margaret M. Lake
Milan Lambertson
Alphonz and Irene Lamprecht
Rev. William A. Lang
Rev. Veronica H. Lanier
Gary A. LaParl
Lena Jane Lawson
Rev. James G. and Betty J. Layton
James and Lee Leffingwell
Mr. Edward and Ms. Johnnie Lehman
Glendora Leonard
Rev. Paul R. and Barbara LeVan
Janet H. Light
Mr. Lawrence Lindley
Mr. and Mrs. David Litsinger
Glenn Loafmann
Deborah A. Loessy
Karen A. Loessy
Mrs. Donald Lomas
Mark Longietti
Robert S. Lowndes
Mr. Leslie C. Lucas
Catherine R. Luke
Rev. Paul and Shirley Maitland
Bill and Ruth Marstaller
Dr. Paul and Agnes Martin, Sr.
Wilbert and Frances Martin
Larry and Pamella Mason
Carol Massón
Robert E. and Gaye M. Matherly
Dorothy M. Matthew
Rev. Donald and Amy Maughan
Michael and Marilyn Mazer
Barbara and Gerald McBride
Jim and Dottie McCrossen
Miriam P. McGarrigle
Joseph and Ruth McGrath
Carolynn Q. McIlnay
Rev. Dr. Samuel and Louise McKinney
Russell C. and Elsie M. Middleton

Dr. and Mrs. Donald S. Mier
Anna M. Miglioretto
Carlos M. Miller
William A. and Margaret P. Miller
Anne and Bill Mills
Rev. Henry L.Mitchell
James L. Minus III
Marilyn J. Momose
Lt. Col. (Ret.) and Mrs. Clyde E. Monnett
Elizabeth M. Morse
Clara J. Motter
Dr. and Mrs. John C. Munson
Gladys Sherwood Murch
Mrs. Robert Murphy
Pearle Hewitt Murphy
Betty Murray
Helen U. Murrell
Cathleen R. Narowitz
Ralph E. and Lottie Nast
Betty and Ray Nefzger
Larry and Fran Nelson
Dr. and Mrs. Dwight A. Neuenschwander
Charles and LaVerne Newman
Ronald and Marilyn Newson
Rev. and Mrs. Alan G. Newton
Martha C. Nibbelin
Donald C. and Bernice M. Niles
Jay E. Nordgaard
George J. and Marcia C. Norton
Dr. Franz and Mrs. Bea Oerth
Justus and Alyce O’Reilly
Charles and Dorisanne Osborn
E. Spencer Parsons
Luella C. Passage
Miss May Pate
Marcia Patton
Charles and Irene Paul
Warren and Jean Perney
Ann E. Pester
Delores S. Peters
Miriam Peterson
Phyllis H. Plumpton
Rev. Larry and Mrs. Linda Poelma
Margaret T. and Fraser E. Pomeroy
Rev. Frances E. Porter
W. Hubert and Frances B. Porter
Mrs. Linda E. Porter
Margaret and Elmo Prine
Ethel Rapp
Mr. and Mrs. Gerard Rasch
Dr. and Mrs. Robert D. Rasmussen
Roland and Marion Reed
Paul J. and Mary L. Reeder
H. Ruth Reid
J. Steven and Marilyn B. Reynolds
John C. Reynolds
William M. Riggs, Sr.
Ed and Pat Ritzler
Janet S. Roberts
Robert H. and M. Joan Roberts
Beth Rogers
Wayne Rogers



John Mason Peck Society

Adrian S. and Sharon S. Rogier
William and Amena Rosenberger
Marj Rosenblaum
Helen Rowe
Mrs. Rachel A. Ruiz
Rev. Raul A. Ruiz
Rev. Bud and Carol Russell
Richard and Pamela Russell 
Heath and Betty Rutledge
Alois L. Rutz Rutz
John and Gladys Saint
Marjorie Salmassy
Anna F. Samples
Paul R. and Dorothy Santrock
Gary and Sandy Sawyer
Marshall and Donna D. Schirer
Rev. and Mrs. Ronald E. Schlosser
Mr. and Mrs. William D. Schneck
Rev. Harold and Estelle Schock
Ardina Schroeder
Chester and Dolores Scott
Claude and Elaine Scott
Gerald and Linda Seabaugh
Muriel V. Self
Leonard and Frances Selig
Harry and Dorothy Shaffer
Murray and Marjorie Sharp
Col.(Ret.) Robert L. and Lois Jean Sharpe
Dr. and Mrs. Robert Shaw
Evelyn H. Sheffield
Ralph and Ruth Shenenberger
Peg and Don Sherman
Robby and Kris Brenneis Shortridge
Dr. and Mrs. Malcolm G. Shotwell
Thelma Sickles
Eleanor W. Siegrist
Rev. Perkin & Lisa Simpson
Bob Sittig
Wilbur Sittler
Stanley D. and Catherine S. Slade
Robert E. and Wilma E. Slaughter
Catherine B. Sloman
John W. (Jack) and Jean A. Smith
Sanford and Patricia Smith
Mrs. Sidney A. Smith
R. Wayne and Ardith M. Smith
Rev. Clayton F. Smith
William Vance Smith, Jr
Constance A. Smithwood
Frances Sneller
Revs. Gregg and Cheryl Sneller
Norma and Vernon Sommerdorf
JoAnn R. Sorensen
Jack and Barb Spaulding
George and Ruth Spencer
Jeremy L. and Georgia S. Spencer
Lee and Lois Spitzer
Linda and Jerry Spoolstra
Tim and Pauline Spring
James O. Stallings
Rev. Lawrence T. Starr

Rev. J. Claud Stewart II
Casselia Stewart
Charles and Margaret Stokes
Rev. Dr. David C. Stone
Rev. and Mrs. E. K. Stratton
Rev. Jeffrey O. and Gayle E. Stratton
Lois Stratton
Alide H. Struze
Roscoe and Barbara Stuber
Rev. Andrew and Mary Jane Sullivan
John A. and Carol I. Sundquist
Palmer and Helen Swenson
Rev. Cindy R. Swogger
Margaret R. Taber
Dennis and Linda Tanner
Norman and Carolyn Taylor
Clayton and Ellen Teague
Dr. Mary A. Thomas
Charles R. and Roberta J.W. Tidland
Mildred I. Tidrick
Walter and Ruth Tiedeman
Laverne D. and Dorothea A. Tierson
Olive M. Tiller
Ralph and Kathleen Tingley
Nicholas and Rachel Titus
Mary Ellen and L. Eugene Ton
Margaret and Gordon Torgersen
Rev. Rebecca Tornblom
Ms. Marjorie W. Towles
Harry K. and Juanita Townsley
John and Marilyn Trojak
Mr. and Mrs. David Trost
Henry Palmer Truesdell
Dr. Reid S. and Janelle Losh Trulson
Donald and Phyllis Trump
Lily Chin Tu
Edwin H. and Rose W. Tuller
Rev. Dr. Darla Dee Turlington
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Upp 
Maria J. Velazquez
William and Diana Versek
Elmer C. and Dorothy R. Vorpe
Isabelle Wage
Shirley C. Wager
Gary W. Wagner
Herbert M. Waldenmaier
Everett and Doreen Ward
Raymond and Dorothy Ward
Mrs. J. Jean Ward
Betty Wardell
Melvin T. Warner
Charlotte R. Weaver
Jerry and Lee Weaver
Carolyn Webster
Paul and Nanette Weers
Rev. Leroy and Barbara Weiss
Ruth Wells
Mr. and Mrs. Glenn Werner
Mr. Jason E. and Rev. Carol L. West
Ray and Yvonne Whisenhunt
Philip and Ann Whitaker

Violet M. and Max T. Wiant
Basil and Ruth Wilcox
Cynthia Louise Wilderman
Barbara A. Williams
Dr. and Mrs. Michael A. Williams
Ms. Maude Williams
Rev. Dr. W. Kenneth Williams
Robert E. Williamson
Rev. Leonard Wilmot
Dr. Jane Gahs Wilson
Michael H. and Wilma S. Wilson
Rev. and Mrs. John W. Wilson
Rev. Hays and Char Wiltshire
Rev. Paul and Emid Winkler
Anna F. Wolfe
Curtis and Georgiana Jody Wolfe
Wallace D. and Margaret J. Wood
Mrs. Lillian Woodring
Maurice Justin and Mary Frances 
Worley
Virginia A. Wormack
Mona E. Wright
Jean M. Wylie
Donald B. and Sharon K. Young
Nancy Jane Young
Peter and Judy Young
Seth Young
George D. and Doris Anne Younger
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VISION
✓ What drives your ministry?

COMMUNICATION
✓ Increased donor commitment

CELEBRATION
✓ A brighter future for your ministry

Strengthening Your Financial Future (SYFF) Program 
begins with a conversation between ABF and your leadership team. 

A few steps, and commitment to the process,will help transform your 
ministry’s vision into a powerful stewardship resource. 

For more information about the SYFF program contact our office.



BOARD*

STAFF*

Nichole Tillman
Board Chairman
Jacquline Saxon
Board Vice Chair
Marcus Pereira
Treasurer
Ken Ellison
Secretary

Michaele Birdsall
Gene Crume Jr.
Mark Click
Vincent Dent 
Zofia Dripps
Michelle Holmes
James Kelsey	

Sharon Koh 
Donald Ng
Steve Van Ostran 
Jeff Woods

Nicole Mustacchio
Operations Manager

Lon Krise
Operations Specialist

Rev. James Layton 
Communications  Consultant

Rev. Rick Barlow
Development Advisor

Linda Cassel, CSA, CAP®
Associate Executive Director

Muriel Contreras CDMP, PCM®
Marketing & Communications Manager

Kristine Lutton, CGPA
Development Advisor

Rev. Dr. Christine Roush
Chief Executive Officer

Magda Amargos, CGPA
Development Advisor

Nicole Harper 
Office Manager & 
Grants Administrator

Paul Weers, CFP®, RICP®
Development  Consultant

* All names and titles for Board Members and Staff as of  12/31/2022

The Foundation
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Mitch Rohrbach
Controller 



@americanbaptistfoundation

www.facebook.com/AmericanBaptistFoundation

www.youtube.com/AmericanBaptistFoundation

Thank you to our partners, American Baptist Regions (Multi-Region Corporation), American 
Baptist Home Mission Societies (ABHMS), and American Baptist International Ministries (IM). 
The Foundation encourages the support of these ministries.

Our Partners

EASY STEPS TO STAY CONNECTED TO ABF ONLINE:

1.	 Follow and Like us on Facebook and/or Instagram

2.	 Share our Post with your donors, ministry leaders, friends, family, etc.

3.	 Visit our website and subscribe to our eNewsletter



American Baptist Foundation
610.768.2035

1-833-888-0538 
www.abcofgiving.org

420 W. Germantown Pike, East Norriton, PA 19403




